HOUNSFIELD SURGERY

PATIENT PARTICIPATION GROUP

Minutes of meeting held on Thursday 15th September 2011.
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Apologies received from:  JB, CR, GS, SN

1. Welcome

LN Welcomed everyone to the meeting.  LN explained that Sally Nears would no longer attend PPG meetings, but would still be involved with the administration of the Group.  CPLC asked for it to be recorded that we thank Sally for all her work as she has been instrumental in maintaining the Group and communicating with members and agencies related to PPG’s.  

CPLC thanked everyone for coming and stressed the importance of the Group and it’s role in influencing changes to services locally.

At the suggestion of LN, each person present introduced themselves, as there were several new members present.  LN introduced Lisa Green, Assistant Chief Operating Officer, Newark and Sherwood Clinical Commissioning Group. 

Lisa Green

Lisa Green explained than she was from a nursing background and had then worked within the NHS for 14 years in a variety of roles.

She wanted to update everyone with what was happening locally and invited questions as she went along.

She explained that her talk would include how patients could engage in changes to services, how to improve services, how to change things that are not working and that decisions would be made more locally.  In the past changes to services were made without consultation.

PCT’s have devolved into Clinical Commissioning Groups (CCG) and there are 5 in Nottinghamshire.  Clinicians will to be at the forefront of service redesign because they know what makes good healthcare.  Hospital Consultants, Community Matrons are also engaged in the process.  The difference is that it will be based on local understanding of local need to get the right services for the area. Skilled senior leaders from the old PCT’s have been retained and Pathfinder status has been applied for.

The CCG will provide budget management, develop commissioning skills under one Chief Operating Officer and will become a Statutory Body by April 2013.  It will undergo a series of assessments of competencies; the next one due in November 2011.  The constitution of the Board will alter to include a Lay Chair Person and Lay members will increase from one to three.

Public Health will change and will sit within the County Council rather than NHS Health, and will enable more joined up working with Social Care. Through this, a local Health and Wellbeing Board has been established to enable National Programmes to be implemented.  Dr Mark Jefford, GP from Fountain Medical Centre, Newark sits on this board as Lead GP for this area.

LG explained how Patient Participation Groups would fit into the process.  Stakeholder groups would be established and would need to be representative of the area as they have a strategic role.  

A member from each Practice PPG is required as a voice from that Practice.

This would be extended to include special interest groups e.g. Mental Health, Travellers, Younger people.  Monthly meetings will be held and Members will receive training and development to help in the role.

Expenses would be paid, but it is about serving the local community.

NF asked what local GP’s thought of this?

LG replied there was good engagement of GPs locally.

CPLC confirmed this has always been the case historically.

LG added GP’s tend to feel frustrated that they are unable to become more involved due to Practice work commitments. The CCG is trying to make it easier for GPs to become involved, as they have the ability to influence the care for a broader group of people and there is a vocational element in helping a wider group of people.

LG continued that it is important to extend to anyone whose voice is not heard, including those not registered with a GP and the large population of non-English speakers. Information will appear in the local free press.
There are 15 Practices of various sizes in Newark and Sherwood with a total population of 127,000 people.

BS asked if the proposed changes to Parliamentary boundaries would affect this and how the CCG would communicate with people?

LG replied that they would always follow the District Council boundaries. Communication with people could be more difficult as the CCG would not have a massive infrastructure to support a communications department.

MS commented that a two-way information flow was needed via the Health and Wellbeing Board.  Events are held by Local Authorities and Health Providers to explain how money is being spent and establish how people would like to spend this money. 

LG replied as follows to points raised by those present:

LG continued that health inequalities need to be addressed in local communities by working together to find out what the local people actually want to improve their area. Over time, this would provide improved health outcomes.

The CCG is based at Balderton Primary Care Centre.

The budget is the same as last year, as there has been no inflationary uplift. Therefore efficiency savings have to be achieved.  Newark and Sherwood have a budget of £134million and need to make savings this year of 5% or £7.5million.  This is difficult, taking into consideration patients with complex health needs, the ageing population, and patient’s expectations to receive the best drugs, investigations and see the best consultants.  

To improve efficiency, it becomes more important to ensure patients attend the right place first time when referred to secondary care.

Constrained by the fact that elderly patients become less fit following hospital admission, care packages take time to organise, resulting in a longer stay in hospital than necessary and therefore higher charges by the hospital.

Privatisation is not the answer, as we have really good local hospitals.  Centralisation of specialist services will concentrate resources in one place and they will become centres of excellence.

CPLC commented that GPs want to support the NHS to make sure it continues and if there were any attempts by private companies to take over, then PPG’s would be consulted.

NF remarked that people were suspicious of changes to NHS and would it become a two tier system?
LG replied that if this is an issue then CCG needs to give assurances to patients; it was not something that had occurred to the CCG.  She gave an example of an American company who decided privatisation was not an emerging market and had gone back to the USA as there was no money to be made.

CPLC commented that King’s Mill Hospital is a marvellous hospital.

NF stated there had been cut-backs to services so she was not convinced.

CPLC confirmed they are reducing staff.

JG stated there is widespread concern and deep anxiety regarding the strategic direction of the NHS and he has emailed his MP.

MS remarked that information contained within the Health and Social Care Bill may reassure JG.

ML-S commented on privatisation; costs to the NHS of Pension final salary schemes and how they affect budgets; Private Finance Initiatives and how they affect the NHS long-term.

2.
Flu Information

LN informed the meeting that invitation letters are being sent out to patients.

3. PPG Constitution and Patient Survey
LN informed the meeting that due to changes in rules governing PPG groups, our group would need to be organised on a formal basis.  Documents relating to this were circulated and she requested that those present signed and returned the confidentiality statement and completed and returned the contact form.
She also asked the group if there was any areas that they felt the Annual Practice Survey should concentrate on.  The group felt that the surgery should continue to concentrate on the experience of the patients.  They were then given a copy of the GPAQ survey to review and let LN know if this would be ok to use or if there were any specific questions that should be asked.  
The Practice has a population of around 3,600 patients.  It was agreed that the Practice should contact 10% of patients to obtain a reasonable sample.  Questionnaires would be posted to a proportion of those patients who do not attend the Practice. 

The constitution requires that three roles will need to be filled; Chair, Vice Chair and Secretary.  Anyone interested in fulfilling one these roles should let LN know by Christmas in readiness for next meeting in January 2012, when voting would take place.

4.
Newsletter

      ML-S volunteered to produce the Newsletter for the PPG.

The Hounsfield website is now up and running and it is possible to register      on-line to order repeat prescriptions via the Practice website.  Patients who wish to order their repeats this way will need to contact the surgery first to be issued with a user name and password.
There will be a PPG page where minutes of the meetings will be available for all patients to access. 
      NF thanked LG for attending the meeting.

LG said that invitations to the first Stakeholder Group would be sent out by  the end of October 2011.

      Meeting ended at:   8.15 p.m.
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